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September came in as a very warm month, but generally right on 
average for precipitation across the state.  Temperatures were up 
to +6.7°F above average in the northern half and just under +5°F 
above average in the southern third. This September will probably 
go down as the second or third warmest with September 1925 
easily holding the top spot at a statewide reading of 83.1 °F or 
+8.4°F above average.  Recall that in 1925, Alabama had expe-
rienced a significant summer drought so the vegetation was very 
dry when the hot weather hit.  Thus, when Centerville’s volunteer 
observer Josiah M. Kennedy performed his daily duty of checking 
the thermometer on the morning of 6 September 1925 for the pre-
vious day’s temperatures, he was destined to record the highest 
value in Alabama’s history at 112 °F.  And, it was 110 °F the next 
day!  Indeed, Mr. Kennedy was to record 12 days in Centerville that 

reached 100 °F or higher that month.  September 1925 was truly a hot month.  

As noted earlier, we’ve only had two stations reach 100°F through official summer (June to Au-
gust), Andalusia and Open Pond.  With some hot days in September though, Muscle Shoals and 
Eufaula also hit 100°F (20 September) for their respective hottest days of the year.

Rainfall in September 2018 ranged from slightly below average to well above in a few wetter sta-
tions like Dothan which received 7.99 in., 4.40 in. above average.

Last month I alerted readers of the Alabama Climate Report that something was fishy with the al-
legedly increasing number of hot days in Alabama (90°F or greater) that was being promoted by 
the New York Times.  Their results indicated the number of these “hot” days was rapidly increasing 
for cities like Huntsville and Montgomery.  I provided you with the real data showing that if anything, 
the number of “hot” days has actually declined in the past 123 years both for Alabama and the con-
terminous U.S. (See next page).  
￼



What’s going on? 

After being made aware of my posting, the Times editor contacted me to explain the methodology 
developed for them by the Climate Impacts Lab (CIL, who may be characterized as an environmental 
pressure group). I can only say shame on the New York Times.  For the values shown after 2000, the 
CIL included imaginary data from climate model output – the same type of output that was shown to 
be false by Richard McNider and I in a paper published in 2016 in the Journal of Applied Meteorology 
and Climatology. All of the climate models (77 of them) produced rising summer daytime tempera-
tures for Alabama while the real observations show no such rise. So, that explains how the New York 
Times displays a rising incidence of “hot” days when the real observations show that is not the case – 
they simply stirred in some imaginary data

- John Christy  













New Local Climate Records
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